
 

 

LAFCO MEETING AGENDA  
Board Meeting Chambers, 70 West Hedding Street, First Floor 

San Jose, CA 95110 

December 6, 2017 

1:15 PM 

CHAIRPERSON: Sequoia Hall       VICE-CHAIRPERSON: Ken Yeager 

COMMISSIONERS: Sergio Jimenez, Rob Rennie, John L. Varela, Mike Wasserman, Susan Vicklund Wilson  

ALTERNATES: Sylvia Arenas, Cindy Chavez, Yoriko Kishimoto, Russ Melton, Terry Trumbull  

NOTICE TO THE PUBLIC 

1. Pursuant to Government Code §84308, no LAFCO commissioner shall accept, solicit, or direct a contribution of 
more than $250 from any party, or his/her agent; or any participant or his /or her agent, while a LAFCO 
proceeding is pending, and for three months following the date a final decision is rendered by LAFCO. Prior to 
rendering a decision on a LAFCO proceeding, any LAFCO commissioner who received a contribution of more than 
$250 within the preceding 12 months from a   party or participant shall disclose that fact on the record of the 
proceeding. If a commissioner receives a contribution which would otherwise require disqualification returns the 
contribution within 30 days of knowing about the contribution and the proceeding, the commissioner shall be 
permitted to participate in the proceeding. A party to a LAFCO proceeding shall disclose on the record of the 
proceeding any contribution of more than $250 within the preceding 12 months by the party, or his or her agent, to 
a LAFCO commissioner. For forms, visit the LAFCO website at www.santaclaralafco.org. No party, or his or her 
agent and no participant, or his or her agent, shall make a contribution of more than $250 to any LAFCO 
commissioner during the proceeding or for 3 months following the date a final decision is rendered by LAFCO.  

2.  Pursuant to Government Code Sections 56100.1, 56300, 56700.1, 57009 and 81000 et seq., any person or combination 
of persons who directly or indirectly contribute(s) a total of $1,000 or more or expend(s) a total of $1,000 or more in 
support of or in opposition to specified LAFCO proposals or proceedings, which generally include proposed 
reorganizations or changes of organization, may be required to comply with the disclosure requirements of the 
Political Reform Act (See also, Section 84250 et seq.). These requirements contain provisions for making disclosures 
of contributions and expenditures at specified intervals. More information on the scope of the required disclosures 
is available at the web site of the FPPC: www.fppc.ca.gov. Questions regarding FPPC material, including FPPC 
forms, should be directed to the FPPC’s advice line at 1-866-ASK-FPPC (1-866-275-3772). 

3. Pursuant to Government Code §56300(c), LAFCO adopted lobbying disclosure requirements which require that 
any person or entity lobbying the Commission or Executive Officer in regard to an application before LAFCO must 
file a declaration prior to the hearing on the LAFCO application or at the time of the hearing if that is the initial 
contact. In addition to submitting a declaration, any lobbyist speaking at the LAFCO hearing must so identify 
themselves as lobbyists and identify on the record the name of the person or entity making payment to them. 
Additionally every applicant shall file a declaration under penalty of perjury listing all lobbyists that they have 
hired to influence the action taken by LAFCO on their application. For forms, visit the LAFCO website at 
www.santaclaralafco.org. 

4.  Any disclosable public records related to an open session item on the agenda and distributed to all or a majority of 
the Commissioners less than 72 hours prior to that meeting are available for public inspection at the LAFCO Office, 
777 North First Street, Suite 410, San Jose, California, during normal business hours. (Government Code §54957.5.) 

5. In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, those requiring accommodation for this meeting should 
notify the LAFCO Clerk 24 hours prior to the meeting at (408) 993-4705.  
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1. ROLL CALL 

2. WELCOME NEW STAFF 

3. RESOLUTION OF COMMENDATION FOR BILL SHOE 

4. PUBLIC COMMENTS 

This portion of the meeting provides an opportunity for members of the public to 
address the Commission on matters not on the agenda, provided that the subject 
matter is within the jurisdiction of the Commission. No action may be taken on 
off-agenda items unless authorized by law. Speakers are limited to THREE 
minutes. All statements that require a response will be referred to staff for reply 
in writing. 

5. APPROVE MINUTES OF OCTOBER 4, 2017 LAFCO MEETING 

ITEMS FOR ACTION / INFORMATION 

6. WAIVER OF ONE YEAR TIME REQUIREMENT FOR RESUBMITTAL OF MONTE 
SERENO USA/SOI AMENDMENT PROPOSAL 

Possible Action:  

Option 1: Waive the one-year time requirement after making a finding that the 
time requirement is detrimental to public interest. 

 The City may file the application immediately, LAFCO may be able to 
consider the application as early as February 2018.  

Option 2:  Deny waiver of the one-year time requirement.  

 The City may file the application as early as June 2018.  

7. UPDATE ON COMMUNICATIONS AND OUTREACH PLAN & IMPLEMENTATION 

Recommended Action: Accept report and provide direction, as necessary. 

8. 2018 SCHEDULE OF LAFCO MEETINGS  

Recommended Action: Adopt the schedule of LAFCO meetings and application 
filing deadlines for 2018. 

9. APPOINTMENT OF 2018 LAFCO CHAIRPERSON AND VICE-CHAIRPERSON 

Recommended Action: Appoint a commissioner to serve as the Chairperson for 
2018 and appoint a commissioner to serve as the Vice-Chairperson for 2018. 
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10. EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT 

10.1 INQUIRY FROM PROPERTY OWNER IN WEST SAN JOSE CONCERNING 
NEIGHBORHOOD’S POTENTIAL DETACHMENT FROM SAN JOSE AND 
ANNEXATION TO CUPERTINO 

For information only. 

10.2 LAFCO PRESENTATION TO SANTA CLARA COUNTY FARM BUREAU 

For Information Only.  

10.3 MEETING WITH CALIFORNIA SPECIAL DISTRICTS ASSOCIATION 
REPRESENTATIVE 

For Information Only.  

10.4 MEETING WITH CITY OF MOUNTAIN VIEW STAFF CONCERNING 
POTENTIAL DEVELOPMENT OF FEDERAL LANDS, INCLUDING MOFFETT 
FIELD 

For Information Only.  

10.5 MEETING WITH COUNTY ROADS AND AIRPORTS DEPARTMENT STAFF ON 
ISLAND ANNEXATIONS 

For Information Only.  

10.6 SANTA CLARA COUNTY ASSOCIATION OF PLANNING OFFICIALS 
(SCCAPO) MEETING 

For Information Only.  

10.7 MIDPENINSULA REGIONAL OPEN SPACE DISTRICT’S MT. UMUNHUM 
SUMMIT TOUR 

For Information Only.  

10.8 INTER-JURISDICTIONAL GIS WORKING GROUP MEETING 

For Information Only.  

11. CALAFCO RELATED ACTIVITIES 

11.1 REPORT ON 2017 CALAFCO CONFERENCE 

For information only. 

12.  PENDING APPLICATIONS / UPCOMING PROJECTS 

12.1 West Valley Sanitation District 2018-01  

13. COMMISSIONER REPORTS 

 



Page 4 of 4 

14. NEWSPAPER ARTICLES / NEWSLETTERS 

14.1 The Sphere, October 2017  

15. WRITTEN CORRESPONDENCE 

16. ADJOURN 

Adjourn to the regular LAFCO meeting on February 7, 2018 at 1:15 PM in the 
Board Meeting Chambers, 70 West Hedding Street, San Jose. 



 

 

LAFCO MEETING: December 6, 2017 

TO:    LAFCO 

FROM:  Neelima Palacherla, Executive Officer 
   Dunia Noel, Analyst  
   Emmanuel Abello, Clerk  

SUBJECT: WELCOME NEW STAFF 

For Information Only.  

We are pleased to inform the Commission that Lakshmi Rajagopalan has joined LAFCO 
of Santa Clara County as a LAFCO Analyst. Lakshmi was one of several outstanding 
candidates that the panel interviewed for the position. Lakshmi’s education and broad 
experience working at both the local and regional level in land use, environmental and 
transportation planning/policy with a focus on creating more sustainable and climate 
resilient communities made her the ideal candidate and right choice for the LAFCO 
Analyst position.  

Lakshmi holds a Master’s degree in Sustainable International Development from 
Brandeis University and a Master’s degree in Urban and Regional Planning from San 
Jose State University. She also holds a Bachelor of Architecture from Thiagarajar College 
of Engineering, India. Before joining LAFCO, Lakshmi worked as an Associate Planner 
for the Stanislaus Council of Governments. Other prior experience includes working as a 
Sustainability Associate for the City of Newton; as an Urban Designer/Senior 
Planner/Project Manager for Michael Baker International, an engineering, planning, and 
consulting firm; and as a Managing Associate conducting research abroad on sustainable 
development practices for World Resources Institute. 

On a personal note, Lakshmi is married to Guru and is a mom to three boys (as 
described by her, two human and one doggie) and they live in Pleasanton. She enjoys 
knitting, blogging, and baking, and is an avid reader. 

Please join us in welcoming Lakshmi to LAFCO of Santa Clara County. 

 

 

AGENDA ITEM # 2  



 



  

 

AGENDA ITEM # 5 

 

LAFCO MEETING MINUTES 

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 4, 2017 

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 1:15 p.m. 

1. ROLL CALL  

The following commissioners were present:  
• Chairperson Sequoia Hall 

• Commissioner Sergio Jimenez (arrived at 1:18 p.m.) 
• Commissioner Rob Rennie 

• Commissioner John L. Varela  

• Commissioner Mike Wasserman  

• Commissioner  Susan Vicklund Wilson  

• Commissioner Ken Yeager (left at 2:32 PM)  
• Alternate Commissioner Yoriko Kishimoto (arrived at 1: 19 p.m.) 
• Alternate Commissioner Terry Trumbull (left at 2:33 p.m.) 

The following staff members were present:   
• LAFCO Executive Officer Neelima Palacherla 

• LAFCO Assistant Executive Officer Dunia Noel 

• LAFCO Counsel Malathy Subramanian 

2. PUBLIC COMMENTS 

There was none.  

On Commission consensus, there being no objection, Chairperson Hall ordered 
that Agenda Item #12.1 and Item #12A be merged into one item and taken out of 
order.  

3. MINUTES OF JUNE 7, 2017 LAFCO MEETING 

The Commission approved the minutes of the August 2, 2017 LAFCO meeting. 

Motion: Wilson    Second: Yeager   

AYES: Kishimoto, Rennie, Varela, Wasserman, Wilson, Yeager 
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NOES: None           ABSTAIN: None  ABSENT: Jimenez 

MOTION PASSED 

4. PRESENTATION ON THE SANTA CLARA VALLEY CLIMATE & 

AGRICULTURE PROTECTION PROGRAM (CAPP) 

Rob Eastwood, Planning Manager, County of Santa Clara Department of Planning 
and Development, made a PowerPoint presentation. 

In response to an inquiry by Commissioner Jimenez, Mr. Eastwood indicated 
that for CAPP, Santa Clara Valley includes lands from the Coyote Valley all the 
way to the County border. Commissioner Jimenez informed that he represents 
Coyote Valley area on San Jose City Council and expressed his appreciation for 
the commonalities in the diversity of situations in the County. In response to an 
inquiry by Commissioner Rennie relating to the viability of small parcels, Mr. 
Eastwood indicated that according to their research, farming on less than 10 acres 
is difficult for a commercial farming enterprise. He confirmed that the County is 
working on ways to make farming more viable for small farmers, and noted that 
one idea that they were exploring is to help cut overhead cost and facilitate direct 
sales. In response to a suggestion by Commissioner Varela, Mr. Eastwood stated 
that while CAPP recognizes the legacy of the Valley of Hearts Delight, it also 
wants to reenergize farming and its value going forward. In response to an 
inquiry by Commissioner Kishimoto, Mr. Eastwood indicated that the County 
Board of Supervisors has banned commercial cannabis production. He noted that 
an advantage for farmers here is the opportunity for direct sales to nearby 
institutions, high technology campuses and the local market. In response to an 
inquiry by Commissioner Trumbull, Mr. Eastwood informed that the County is 
not party to many conservation easements and that enforcement issues are 
typically complaint driven at the County. He noted that the County is planning to 
partner with the Santa Clara Valley Open Space Authority (OSA) and the Land 
Trust due to their experience in the area. Chairperson Hall reported that OSA, 
which is the first public agency accredited by the Land Trust Alliance, monitors 
its easements and has taken actions against violators. He also informed that land 
conservation initiatives attract State funding and noted as an example the recent 
acquisition of a 70-acre easement in Morgan Hill. He expressed appreciation to 
Mr. Eastwood for his work on the CAPP. 

12.1 & 12A. TAKEN OUT OF ORDER: RECONSIDERATION OF LAFCO’S ACTION 

ON MONTE SERENO USA/SOI AMENDMENT (LUCKY ROAD) 

Ms. Palacherla informed that items 12.1 and 12A relate to Monte Sereno’s USA 
expansion request. She informed that Item # 12.1 was an informational item that 
included Mr. Woodward’s correspondence dated August 21, 2017 and Ms. 
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Subramanian’s response dated September 13, 2017. She continued that at the 
request of Commissioner Jimenez, the agenda was revised to include a new Item 
#12A – for the commission’s potential action to reconsider the Monte Sereno 
application under the Rosenberg’s Rules of Order. Ms. Subramanian presented 
the information contained in her response letter, explaining that the CKH Act 
governs the reconsideration procedure for LAFCOs and supersedes the 
Rosenberg’s Rules of Order. She cautioned that allowing reconsideration through 
the parliamentary process will ignore State law and set a precedent. 

Commissioner Jimenez moved to suspend the Rosenberg’s Rules in order to 
reconsider Monte Sereno’s application, and Commissioner Wasserman seconded. 

In response to inquiries by Commissioner Jimenez, Ms. Subramanian clarified 
that the motion is for the suspension of Rosenberg’s Rules which is a 
parliamentary procedure, but LAFCO’s reconsideration process is governed by 
the Cortese-Knox-Hertzberg Act. She reiterated that the CKH Act requires that a 
request for reconsideration be received within 30 days of the LAFCO action along 
with new information that could not have previously been considered or brought 
forward. She advised that the reason for this is to provide finality to LAFCO 
decisions. She advised that the motion will set a precedent for utilizing the 
parliamentary procedure and ignoring State law in the future. Commissioner 

Jimenez affirmed his motion to suspend Rosenberg’s Rules and Ms. Subramanian 
noted that the motion requires a two-thirds vote majority to pass. 

In response to inquiries by Chairperson Hall, Ms. Subramanian advised that in 
her interpretation, reconsideration of the application at this time is not possible 
under State law and reconsideration under Rosenberg’s Rules is not a legal option 
as stated in her response letter.   

In response to an inquiry by Commissioner Rennie, Ms. Subramanian informed 
that a reconsideration request can be filed with staff within 30 days of LAFCO 
decision and does not have to be filed at a LAFCO meeting. 

In response to a request for clarification by Commissioner Wasserman, Ms. 
Subramanian informed that because State law trumps Rosenberg’s Rules, the 
Commission cannot reconsider the item even after suspending the parliamentary 
procedure as state law still applies. 

Perry Woodward, counsel to the property owners, stated that LAFCO Counsel is 
mistaken since the reconsideration procedure provided by the CKH Act is for the 
public and does not apply to LAFCO commissioners. He argued that if 
commissioners change their minds, they have the parliamentary right to 
reconsider their votes. He then read text from the Rosenberg’s Rules of Order 
indicating that a motion for reconsideration must be made at the same meeting 
when the action was taken but that the parliamentary rule could be suspended by 
two-thirds majority vote to allow for reconsideration at a later time. He informed 
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that commissioners attempted this action at the August meeting but staff advised 
against it, and so he wrote the letter to the Commission. 

Chairperson Hall announced that there are no other members of the public who 
wished to speak on the item.  

In response to an inquiry by Chairperson Hall, Ms. Subramanian confirmed that 
LAFCO followed state law in processing previous requests for reconsideration, 
including the Morgan Hill reconsideration application. 

In response to an inquiry by Commissioner Jimenez, Ms. Subramanian advised 
that the legal ramifications are that LAFCO’s action could be challenged if it 
pursues the motion. In response to further inquiry by Commissioner Jimenez, 
Ms. Subramanian read aloud the Government Code Section 56895a and stated 
that in her opinion the issue is very clear but that attorneys can interpret things 
differently. Commissioner Jimenez acknowledged that no person or agency had 
filed for reconsideration within the 30-day period but he opined that “person” 
refers to persons who are not on the Commission. 

In response to inquiries by Commissioner Rennie, Ms. Palacherla advised that 
Monte Sereno could file the same application with a new City Council resolution, 
along with the LAFCO fee. Commissioner Rennie observed that the more 
appropriate way to approach the issue is to have a new application submitted. 

In response to an inquiry by Commissioner Wilson, Ms. Subramanian confirmed 
that LAFCO would violate the CKH Act if it goes forward with the motion and 
that under Rosenberg’s Rules there is no requirement for why a reconsideration is 
being requested. Commissioner Wilson noted a need for LAFCO policy on 
review of previous LAFCO decisions. She expressed concern with how this issue 
was raised without public notice and that it appears to circumvent the legal 
process. She indicated that the suspension of rules is a dangerous precedent and 
noted that people rely on the finality of decisions and that, for example, even a 
judge who changes a decision must state a very good reason for doing so.  

Commissioner Wilson questioned the lack of transparency, and in the public’s 
interest she requested all members to disclose who contacted them and with 
whom they discussed the application. She announced that she had spoken to staff 
and to Alternate Commissioner Trumbull. Commissioner Hall indicated that he 
spoke only to staff. Commissioners Wasserman and Varela indicated that they 

spoke to the property owner’s attorney, Mr. Woodward. Commissioners Jimenez 
and Rennie informed that they spoke to staff and the property owner’s attorney. 
Alternate Commissioner Trumbull indicated that Rich Robinson, who is a 
political consultant and an attorney, had called him on behalf of the property 
owners. Alternate Commissioner Kishimoto indicated that she has not spoken to 
the applicant.  
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Commissioner Wilson cautioned against the dangerous precedent set by the 
review of past LAFCO decisions simply by suspending parliamentary rules. She 
questioned the need for reconsideration as the property owners have had 
sufficient time and opportunity to contact commissioners due to multiple 
continuances. She also stated that the commission has an obligation to LAFCO’s 
funding agencies and expressed concern that a fee waiver is not a responsible use 
of those funds particularly since additional costs are already being incurred for 
dealing with improper reconsideration attempts. She expressed her opposition to 
the motion. 

Commissioner Wasserman stated that any member can agendize an item and if 
the motion fails, then a different motion may be made to resubmit the application. 
He proposed that the commission vote on the motion. 

Commissioner Yeager indicated that staff was not clear as it was his impression 
at the August meeting that the property owners only need to send a letter in order 
for the application to be reconsidered at this meeting; however, he noted that staff 
has now advised that reconsideration violates State law and could be challenged. 
He indicated that based on this information, he is opposed to the motion although 
he came prepared to support it.  

Chairperson Hall stated that LAFCO cannot choose to not follow State law and 
he recalled that in response to the Commission’s request, staff had reported that 
such reconsideration violates the CKH Act. He expressed his opposition to the 
motion. 

In response to an inquiry by Commissioner Wasserman, Ms. Subramanian 
advised that five votes are required to suspend Rosenberg’s Rules.  

Commissioner Wasserman requested Commissioner Jimenez to withdraw the 
motion since there are not enough votes. Commissioner Jimenez withdrew the 
motion and Commissioner Wasserman agreed.  

Commissioner Jimenez informed that he requested the addition of the item on 
the agenda as it was his impression at the August meeting that the majority wants 
to reconsider it. He stated that he voted against the application in June based on 
LAFCO policies but he has since changed his mind based on information he 
received that LAFCO has made exceptions in the past. 

Commissioner Wilson stated that the initial deposit for LAFCO processing fee 
would remain the same when the applicant resubmits but the actual cost could be 
less than the deposit of $11,000.  

In response to an inquiry by Commissioner Wasserman, Ms. Subramanian 
advised that state law does not allow the applicant to bring back the request 
before June 2018 unless the commission waives that requirement after making a 
finding that it is detrimental to the public interest. She clarified that a simple 
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majority vote is sufficient, and in response to Commissioner Wasserman, she 
stated that the waiver cannot be considered at this meeting since it is not on the 
agenda but could be placed on the agenda for December. Commissioner 

Wasserman requested that the Chairperson agendize the waiver. Ms. Palacherla 
clarified that Monte Sereno would have to submit a new application, and not a 
request for reconsideration. In response to an inquiry by Chairperson Hall, Ms. 
Palacherla indicated that it is unlikely for LAFCO to hear the new application in 
December as the filing deadline for December is tomorrow. Commissioner 

Wilson stated that LAFCO could hear the application in February 2018 after the 
time requirement is waived in December. Upon Ms. Subramanian’s response that 
the Commission may hold a special meeting to consider the item before February, 
Commissioner Wasserman indicated that there is no majority to do that.  

Commissioner Hall requested that Monte Sereno provide information in its 
application resubmittal on why it withdrew from the agreement with the County 
on the protection of West Valley hillsides. Commissioner Wasserman expressed 
concerns with linking the application to things that Monte Sereno does not want 
to do. 

The Commission directed that staff agendize for the December meeting, 
consideration of application fees and the waiver of time requirement for 
resubmitting the Monte Sereno USA application.  

Motion: Wasserman    Second: Jimenez   

AYES:  Hall, Jimenez, Rennie, Varela, Wasserman, Wilson, Yeager 

NOES: None           ABSTAIN: None  ABSENT: None 

MOTION PASSED 

Commissioner Rennie expressed his frustration that not being able to act on the 
item at the meeting and not being able to act one way or the other on this issue, it 
appears LAFCO is more concerned about the bureaucratic process than the issues. 

Chairperson Hall stated that violating LAFCO’s enabling act, the CKH Act, to 
allow such a reconsideration request would set a precedent that would lead to 
chaos. He explained that the reconsideration process is in place for a reason and 
that the request before LAFCO is to deviate from the set process. Stressing the 
importance of process, he noted that had the attorney of the property owners 
made a more timely request, the outcome might have been different.  

5. PREPARATION & IMPLEMENTATION OF A COMMUNICATIONS AND 

OUTREACH PLAN 

Ms. Noel presented the report. 
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Doug Muirhead, resident of Morgan Hill, expressed his support for the proposal 
and suggested that the Plan develop messages to large groups with the goal of 
increasing public support for LAFCO. He informed that an example of an 
impactful message was a presentation by former County Planner Don Weden at 
the 2012 Strategic Planning Workshop illustrating the expansion of cities since the 
1950s. He then discussed various opportunities for LAFCO’s communications and 
outreach efforts.   

The Commission: 

1. Authorized staff to issue a Request for Proposals for professional service firm 
to prepare and implement a communications and outreach plan for LAFCO. 

2. Delegated authority to the LAFCO Executive Officer to enter into an 
agreement with the most qualified consultant in an amount not to exceed 
$75,000 and to execute any necessary amendments, subject to LAFCO 
Counsel’s review and approval. 

3. Appointed Alternate Commissioner Kishimoto to serve on the consultant 
interview panel.  

Motion: Jimenez    Second: Wasserman   

AYES:  Hall, Jimenez, Rennie, Varela, Wasserman, Wilson, Yeager 

NOES: None           ABSTAIN: None  ABSENT: None 

MOTION PASSED 

6. ANNUAL REPORT 

Ms. Palacherla presented the report. 

The Commission accepted the 2016-2017 Annual Report. 

Motion: Jimenez    Second: Wilson  

AYES:  Hall, Jimenez, Rennie, Varela, Wasserman, Wilson, Yeager 

NOES: None           ABSTAIN: None  ABSENT: None 

MOTION PASSED 

7. LITTLE HOOVER COMMISSION REPORT: SPECIAL DISTRICTS – 

IMPROVING OVERSIGHT AND TRANSPARENCY 

Ms. Palacherla provided an update informing that the Governor has signed into 
law SB 448, streamlining the dissolution of inactive districts.  

In response to an inquiry by Commissioner Jimenez, Ms. Palacherla informed 
that the Little Hoover Commission’s (LHC) report includes recommendations 
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which eventually could be implemented through state legislation or executive 
action, and that Santa Clara LAFCO will implement them as applicable. In 
response to his follow-up inquiry, Ms. Palacherla noted that CALAFCO 
participated in the LHC’s process for developing these recommendations and 
expressed agreement with LHC recommendations regarding increasing public 
visibility of special districts and streamlining the dissolution process for inactive 
districts. She indicated that Santa Clara LAFCO, through its service reviews 
worked with special districts on these issues including requesting major reforms 
which were implemented by the El Camino Healthcare District.   

8. EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT 

8.1 UPDATE ON RECRUITMENT FOR NEW LAFCO ANALYST POSITION 

The Commission noted the report. 

8.2 MEETINGS WITH APPLICANTS ON POTENTIAL LAFCO APPLICATIONS 

The Commission noted the report. 

8.3 MIDPENINSULA REGIONAL OPEN SPACE DISTRICT’S MT. UMUNHUM 

SUMMIT OPENING EVENT 

Alternate Commissioner Kishimoto informed that the opening event was a 
success, encouraged the public to visit the summit, and expressed appreciation to 
MROSD’s partner agencies. 

The Commission noted the report. 

8.4 SANTA CLARA COUNTY SPECIAL DISTRICTS ASSOCIATION MEETING 

The Commission noted the report. 

8.5 BAY AREA LAFCO STAFF MEETINGS 

The Commission noted the report. 

8.6 INTER-JURISDICTIONAL GIS WORKING GROUP MEETING 

The Commission noted the report. 

9. PENDING APPLICATIONS / UPCOMING PROJECTS 

Ms. Palacherla informed that the waiver of the time requirement for bringing 
back a new application for the Monte Sereno USA expansion would be placed on 
the agenda in December. 
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10. COMMISSIONER REPORTS 

Commissioner Varela expressed appreciation to Ms. Palacherla for an excellent  
presentation to the Santa Clara County Farm Bureau on October 3rd. He noted 
that his suggestion for the presentation was a way to increase visibility of LAFCO 
in the community. Ms. Palacherla indicated that the dialogue was an opportunity 
to clarify information on USA boundaries and LAFCO.   

11. NEWSPAPER ARTICLES / NEWSLETTERS 

There was none. 

12.2 LETTERS FROM SPECIAL DISTRICT RISK MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY 

REGARDING PRESIDENT’S SPECIAL ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AWARDS 

The Commission noted the report. 

13. ADJOURN 

The Commission adjourned at 2:47 p.m., to the regular LAFCO meeting on 
December 6, 2017 at 1:15 p.m., in the Board Meeting Chambers, 70 West Hedding 
Street, San Jose. 

 
 
Approved on ________________________. 
 
 
____________________________________ 
Sequoia Hall, Chairperson 
Local Agency Formation Commission of Santa Clara County 
 
By: _______________________________ 
Emmanuel Abello, LAFCO Clerk 



 



 

 

LAFCO MEETING: December 6, 2017 

TO:    LAFCO 

FROM:  Neelima Palacherla, Executive Officer 
   Dunia Noel, Analyst   

SUBJECT: WAIVER OF ONE YEAR TIME REQUIREMENT FOR RESUBMITTAL 
OF MONTE SERENO’s URBAN SERVICE AREA / SPHERE OF 
INFLUENCE AMENDMENT APPLICATION  

STAFF RECOMMENDATION  

Option 1: Waive the one-year time requirement after making a finding that the time 
requirement is detrimental to public interest.  

 The City may file the application immediately, LAFCO may be able to 
consider the application as early as February 2018.  

Option 2:  Deny waiver of the one-year time requirement.  

 The City may file the application as early as June 2018.  

BACKGROUND 

As directed by the Commission in October, this agenda item will allow the Commission 
to consider whether or not to waive the one-year time requirement for resubmittal of the 
Urban Service Area (USA)/Sphere of Influence (SOI) amendment application by the City 
of Monte Sereno.  

In June 2017, the Commission considered and denied the Monte Sereno USA / SOI 
amendment proposal. Government Code Section 56884 provides that no similar 
proposal involving the same or substantially same territory shall be initiated for one year 
after the date of denial resolution. However, the statute allows the Commission to grant 
an exception to this limitation or waive the time requirement after making a finding that 
these requirements are detrimental to the public interest. Therefore, unless the 
Commission grants such an exception, the City of Monte Sereno cannot reapply until 
June 2018.  

At the October meeting, in response to a request by the applicant and upon initiation by 
Commissioner Jimenez, the Commission considered whether to allow reconsideration of 
its June decision under Rosenberg’s Rules of Order even after the legal timeframe had 

AGENDA ITEM # 6  
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passed for reconsideration under the CKH Act. After a lengthy discussion, and based on 
legal advice from LAFCO Counsel, the Commission reached consensus that it was not 
appropriate to use the Rosenberg’s Rules for reconsideration and that the better option 
was for the City to submit a new application rather than request a reconsideration of 
LAFCO’s June decision. The Commission then directed staff to place the potential 
waiver of the one-year time requirement on the next agenda for its consideration and 
action.  

As discussed at the October LAFCO meeting and as communicated to the applicant / 
property owner’s representative, the resubmittal will be considered a new application. 
As such, the City must submit a complete application including a new resolution 
adopted by the city council and all completed application forms / materials along with 
LAFCO fees in the amount of $11,574, which is an initial payment towards the actual 
cost of processing the application. If actual costs are less than the deposit, LAFCO will 
refund the difference to the applicant. If processing costs begin to exceed the deposit, 
additional fees will be requested. If the new application is substantially the same, it is 
likely the costs will be lower than the deposit.  

The property owner’s representative has indicated that they are ready to submit the 
application upon the Commission waiving the time limit. Additionally, the City Council 
has adopted a new resolution to request LAFCO approval for the USA / SOI 
amendment, however, it is not yet clear if there will be any changes to the City’s position 
regarding island annexations or its outward expansion into the West Valley hillsides.  



 

 

LAFCO MEETING: December 6, 2017 

TO:    LAFCO 

FROM:  Neelima Palacherla, Executive Officer 
   Dunia Noel, Analyst   

SUBJECT: UPDATE ON COMMUNICATIONS AND OUTREACH PLAN & 
IMPLEMENTATION  

STAFF RECOMMENDATION  

Accept report and provide direction, as necessary. 

COMMUNICATIONS AND OUTREACH PLAN & IMPLEMENTATION 

Through a RFP process, LAFCO has selected and retained L Studio, a consulting firm, to 
prepare and implement a Communications and Outreach Plan for LAFCO. LAFCO 
received four proposals in response to its RFP. Alternate Commissioner Kishimoto 
participated in the consultant interviews and selection process. At the October 2017 
meeting, LAFCO delegated authority to EO Palacherla to enter into an agreement with 
the most qualified consultant in an amount not to exceed $75,000. The L Studio 
consultant team includes Marianna Leuschel, Micheal Meehan and Chad Upham. Ms. 
Leuschel and Mr. Meehan will co-lead the strategic development of the plan for LAFCO 
and Mr. Upham will take the lead on the implementation of the plan.  

As a first step, the consultants will review LAFCO’s documents and on line media in 
order to obtain an overview of LAFCO and its existing communications and outreach 
efforts. Over the next couple of months, the consultants will identify and contact key 
stakeholders (including commissioners) and gather information on LAFCO’s 
communication goals, challenges and opportunities through briefs surveys and/or 
interviews. The consultants will then facilitate a workshop for the commission in March 
2018 (date and venue TBD) to discuss their findings from the surveys/ interviews and 
further explore communications and outreach goals with the commission. The 
consultants will then prepare a draft plan for staff review and feedback. The consultants 
will address staff comments and the revised draft plan will be presented to the 
Commission for its consideration and adoption at a LAFCO public hearing in summer 
2018. Implementation of the plan will follow and will be completed before the end of the 
year. Staff will provide updates to the Commission on this important project as it 
progresses. 
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2018 SCHEDULE OF LAFCO MEETINGS AND 
APPLICATION FILING DEADLINES 

 
 
 

LAFCO MEETING 
DEADLINE 

TO FILE APPLICATION 

Wednesday 
February 7, 2018 
Board Meeting Chambers 

December 7, 2017 

Wednesday 
April 4, 2018 
Board Meeting Chambers 

February 8, 2018 

Wednesday 
June 6, 2018 
Board Meeting Chambers 

April 5, 2018 

Wednesday 
August 1, 2018 
Board Meeting Chambers   

June 7, 2018 

Wednesday 
October 17, 2018, 10:00 a.m.* 
Board Meeting Chambers 

August 2, 2018 

Wednesday 
December 5, 2018 
Board Meeting Chambers 

October 4, 2018 

 
 
TIME OF MEETINGS:   1:15 PM, *except October 17, 2018  
 
LOCATION OF MEETINGS: Board Meeting Chambers  
      70 West Hedding Street 
      San Jose, CA 95110 
 
APPLICATION MAILING  LAFCO Office 
ADDRESS:    777 North First Street, Suite 410 
      San Jose, CA 95112 
      (408) 993-4705 
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LAFCO MEETING: December 6, 2017 

TO:    LAFCO 

FROM:  Neelima Palacherla, Executive Officer 
   Dunia Noel, Analyst 

SUBJECT: APPOINTMENT OF 2018 LAFCO CHAIRPERSON AND VICE-
CHAIRPERSON 

RECOMMENDATION 

Appoint a commissioner to serve as the Chairperson for 2018 and appoint a 
commissioner to serve as the Vice-Chairperson for 2018. 

BACKGROUND 

Appointment of the LAFCO Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson is typically made on a 
calendar year basis, usually at the December LAFCO Meeting. Pursuant to the LAFCO 
bylaws, the rotation schedule is as follows unless otherwise determined by the 
Commission: 

 Cities member  

 County member  

 San Jose member 

 Special Districts member 

 County member 

 Public member 

 Special Districts member 
 

Over the last few years, LAFCO has experienced frequent changes in its membership 
resulting in the need for deviation from the adopted chair rotation schedule in order to 
allow new commissioners adequate time to gain knowledge and experience on LAFCO 
matters, before serving as LAFCO Chairperson.  

In February 2015, deviating from the rotation schedule, LAFCO appointed the County 
member (Mike Wasserman) as Chair for 2015; and the Cities member (Cat Tucker) as 
Vice-Chair, because the Cities member was newly appointed to LAFCO.   

In December 2015, to evenly distribute the Chair responsibilities amongst the members, 
LAFCO appointed Cat Tucker, the Cities member, as Chair for 2016; and Mike 
Wasserman, County member, as Vice-Chair for 2016.  
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On May 31, 2016, Chair Tucker’s term on LAFCO ended, resulting in the need for 
LAFCO to appoint a commissioner to serve as Chair for the remaining part of 2016. In 
June 2016, LAFCO once again appointed Mike Wasserman, the County member, as 
Chair for the remainder of 2016 and appointed Tara Martin-Milius, the newly appointed 
Cities member, as Vice-Chair for the remainder of 2016. On December 31, 2016, Vice-
Chair Martin-Milius’ term on LAFCO ended. 

In early December 2016, recognizing that the incoming Cities member will need 
adequate time to become familiar with LAFCO, LAFCO appointed Special Districts 
member (Sequoia Hall) as Chair for 2017 and deferred the appointment of the Vice-
Chairperson to the February LAFCO meeting because the San Jose member seat was 
vacant at that time. In February 2017, LAFCO appointed the County member (Ken 
Yeager) as Vice-Chair for 2017. 

If the Commission continues with the current rotation schedule, the Chair would be the 
County member and the Vice-Chair would be the Public member. 

 



 

 

LAFCO MEETING: December 6, 2017 

TO:    LAFCO 

FROM:  Neelima Palacherla, Executive Officer 
   Dunia Noel, Analyst   

SUBJECT: EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT  

 

10.1 INQUIRY FROM PROPERTY OWNER IN WEST SAN JOSE CONCERNING 
NEIGHBORHOOD’S POTENTIAL DETACHMENT FROM SAN JOSE AND 
ANNEXATION TO CUPERTINO 

For Information Only.  

On October 13th, LAFCO staff received an inquiry from a property owner in west San 
Jose concerning the potential for detaching their neighborhood from San Jose and 
annexing it to Cupertino in order to better address unspecified land use planning, 
development, and service issues. The property owner indicated that they were part of a 
large group of homeowners residing in a neighborhood located between Bollinger Road, 
Lawrence Expressway, Prospect Road, and just west of De Anza Boulevard and located 
within City of San Jose’s Council District 1. LAFCO staff informed the property owner of 
the general process and legal requirements for such a proposal, and that the City of San 
Jose must first be willing to allow detachment of the territory and then the City of 
Cupertino must be willing to annex the territory. Once the two cities are in agreement 
and ready to submit an application to LAFCO for the requested boundaries changes, 
LAFCO staff would work with the agencies to finalize the process, including 
requirements and next steps. Staff encouraged the property owner to contact the City of 
San Jose about their concerns and potential proposal. 

10.2 LAFCO PRESENTATION TO SANTA CLARA COUNTY FARM BUREAU 

For Information Only.  

As was orally reported at the October LAFCO meeting, Executive Officer Palacherla 
attended the Farm Bureau meeting on October 3rd to make a presentation on LAFCO and 
its mission. Commissioner Varela suggested/facilitated the presentation as an effort to 
increase the visibility of LAFCO and raise awareness of its mission amongst members of 
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the south county community. The presentation was well received and the attendees had 
many questions. 

In addition to the Board and several members of the Farm Bureau, attendees included 
Commissioner Varela; County Agricultural Commissioner; staff from County Consumer 
and Environmental Protection agency, County Planning Department, Santa Clara Valley 
Open Space Authority, UC Extension, Sheriff’s Office, and Silicon Valley Land 
Conservancy, among others. The meeting also included a presentation on the Climate 
and Agricultural Preservation Program (CAPP).  

10.3 MEETING WITH CALIFORNIA SPECIAL DISTRICTS ASSOCIATION 
REPRESENTATIVE 

For Information Only.  

On October 23rd, Executive Officer Palacherla met with Colleen Haley, Public Affairs 
Field Coordinator for the California Special Districts Association (CSDA). Ms. Haley 
shared information on various CSDA programs that offer assistance with public 
outreach, grassroots advocacy and efforts to promote transparency in governance and 
operations to local special districts. Ms. Haley also offered to assist LAFCO with the 
special district member appointment process for the Countywide RDA Oversight Board 
in the upcoming year.  

Effective January 2018, pursuant to AB 979, the LAFCO EO is responsible for calling a 
meeting of the Independent Special Districts Selection Committee in order for the 
Committee to make a special district member appointment to the Countywide RDA 
Oversight Board.   

10.4 MEETING WITH CITY OF MOUNTAIN VIEW STAFF CONCERNING POTENTIAL 
DEVELOPMENT OF FEDERAL LANDS, INCLUDING MOFFETT FIELD 

For Information Only.  

On November 2, 2017, Executive Officer Palacherla met with City of Mountain View 
staff concerning the potential development/redevelopment of federal lands, including 
the Moffett Field area. The City of Mountain View has an unincorporated island that 
consists of developed federal lands. Additionally, a very small undeveloped portion of 
Moffett Field is located within Mountain View’s city limits. However, the vast majority 
of Moffett Field is located within the unincorporated area. The Federal Government 
recently issued an RFP for the potential lease and development of some of these lands. It 
is anticipated that such development will require urban services and it is unclear how 
those services will be provided. EO Palacherla discussed LAFCO’s policies concerning 
urban service areas, annexation and provision of city services; and island annexations. 
City staff will continue to monitor the Federal Government’s efforts and coordinate with 
LAFCO, as necessary. 
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10.5 MEETING WITH COUNTY ROADS AND AIRPORTS DEPARTMENT STAFF ON 
ISLAND ANNEXATIONS 

For Information Only.  

On November 7th, LAFCO staff met with Harry Freitas (Director of the County Roads 
and Airports Department) concerning the annexation of unincorporated islands and 
portions of unincorporated islands, the length of county roads included in such 
annexations, and the maintenance of county roads in the islands.  

10.6 SANTA CLARA COUNTY ASSOCIATION OF PLANNING OFFICIALS (SCCAPO) 
MEETING 

For Information Only.  

Executive Officer Palacherla and Analyst Noel attended the November 1, 2017 meeting 
of the SCCAPO that was hosted by the City of Sunnyvale. The meeting included an 
informative presentation on the various new housing bills that were recently signed by 
the Governor and their anticipated impact on local jurisdictions. The laws are intended 
to streamline the approval process for affordable housing, discourage reduction of 
existing housing stock, and encourage the development of new housing through 
mandatory reporting and constraints/opportunities analysis. Staff from the various 
cities provided updates on current and anticipated planning and development projects 
in their jurisdiction. LAFCO is scheduled to host the January 2018 SCCAPO meeting at 
its new office. 

10.7 MIDPENINSULA REGIONAL OPEN SPACE DISTRICT’S MT. UMUNHUM SUMMIT 
TOUR 

For Information Only.  

On November 17th, Analyst Noel participated in a tour of the Mt. Umunhum Summit 
which was hosted by the Midpeninsula Regional Open Space District (MROSD) staff. 
Other participants included staff from County’s Planning and Development 
Department, Roads and Airports Department, and Parks and Recreation Department. 
MROSD staff discussed their work and the important role that the County played in 
facilitating the acquisitions, planning, permitting and construction of the Mt. Umunhum 
Summit improvements, which enabled the District to be able to open the Summit to the 
public in September 2017. 

10.8 INTER-JURISDICTIONAL GIS WORKING GROUP MEETING 

For Information Only.  

Analyst Noel attended the November 8th meeting of the Inter-Jurisdictional GIS Working 
Group that includes various county departments that use and maintain GIS data, 
particularly LAFCO related data. The meeting was hosted by County Planning 
Department GIS staff, who shared how they provide interactive maps on the 
Department’s GIS Mapping Portal and provide most of the GIS data used in their 
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interactive maps as direct downloads on their GIS Data Download Site. The Group also 
received updates from the participants on various GIS boundaries/data changes and 
discrepancies. The next meeting will be hosted by the County Assessor’s Department in 
January 2018. 



 

 

 

LAFCO MEETING: December 6, 2017 

TO:    LAFCO 

FROM:  Neelima Palacherla, Executive Officer 
   Dunia Noel, Analyst  

SUBJECT: CALAFCO RELATED ACTIVITIES 

?.? REPORT ON THE 2017 CALAFCO ANNUAL CONFERENCE 

For Information Only  

LAFCO staff and Commissioners Jimenez, Rennie, Vicklund Wilson, and Alternate 
Commissioner Melton attended this year’s CALAFCO Annual Conference which was 
held in San Diego from October 25th through October 27th. The annual conference’s 
theme was Corners of California, and provided an opportunity for LAFCOs across the 
state to share some of their best practices and learn new techniques and approaches from 
other LAFCOs.  

Commissioner Vicklund Wilson is Elected to CALAFCO Board  

At the Conference, Commissioner Vicklund Wilson was elected to the CALAFCO Board 
of Directors from the Coastal Region from a field of five candidates. As a Director, 
Commissioner Vicklund Wilson will work with other LAFCO commissioners 
throughout the state on legislative, fiscal and operations issues that affect LAFCO, 
counties, and special districts. The Board meets four to five times each year at alternate 
sites around the state. 

Commissioner Vicklund Wilson and Executive Officer Palacherla Participate on 
Session Panels 

Commissioner Vicklund Wilson was also a panelist on a Breakout Session entitled 
“Show Me the Money! – Challenges and Opportunities for LAFCO Funding.” 
Commissioner Vicklund Wilson discussed how LAFCO’s service reviews spurred 
special districts’ interest in LAFCO membership, how special districts’ membership 
resulted in changes in the costs to agencies, how the special districts apportion costs by a 
special agreement, measures that support the good stewardship of public funds, and the 
importance of having a rainy day fund for unexpected situations.  

AGENDA ITEM # 11 
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EO Palacherla was a panelist on a Breakout Session entitled “Unincorporated Islands: 
Rescuing City Castaways.” EO Palacherla discussed how island annexations are 
fundamental to the longstanding Countywide Growth Management Policies in Santa 
Clara County, LAFCO’s Island Annexation Program and Policies, the Program’s 
accomplishments and challenges, and three different local island annexation case 
studies. 

Summary of Conference Program 

The program for the first day of the conference included two general sessions entitled 
“How They See LAFCos: A Statewide Poll on Accountability, Consolidation, Local 
Control, Transparency and Communicating with the Public” and “Your LAFCo Story: 
Don’t Let Someone Else Tell it!” Alternate Commissioner Melton attended the “LAFCO 
101: Understanding & Applying the Basics”, for new commissioners and staff. LAFCO 
staff attended a mobile workshop which included a tour of the Carlsbad Desalination 
Plant and the adjacent Encina Power Station.  

Thursday’s program included regional caucus meetings and elections, commissioner 
and staff roundtable discussions organized by region, and breakout sessions including 
“Local Agencies’ Fiscal Health: What is LAFCOs’ Role?”; “Commissioners and Executive 
Officers: Great Expectations”; “Unincorporated Islands: Rescuing City Castaways”; 
“Show Me the Money! – Challenges and Opportunities for LAFCo Funding”; “LAFCo 
and Healthcare Districts: Preparing for the Silver Tsunami”; and “Commission 
Decisions: The Great Balancing Act.” Friday’s program included general sessions on 
“Avoiding an Ethical Crisis: Why it’s Sometimes Difficult to do the Right Thing” and 
“CALAFCO Legislative Update – 2017 Legislative Impacts on LAFCos.” CALAFCO has 
posted conference handouts on its website at www.calafco.org.  

Lastly, please see the attached letter (Attachment A) from CALAFCO thanking the 
Commission for allowing some of its members and staff the opportunity to attend the 
2017 Annual Conference. 

The 2018 CALAFCO Annual Conference is scheduled for October 3-5, 2018 at the Tenaya 
Lodge in Yosemite. 

ATTACHMENT 

Attachment A: CALAFCO Correspondence dated November 8, 2017 

 

http://www.calafco.org/
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